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 Rio Vista Democratic Club 

 Visit our booth! 

 *** Voter Registration *** 

 *** Information *** 

*** Friendly and Helpful People *** 

 

 

 

 

  

 
We The People… September 2019 

RVDC Board Members 
Chair ............... Mona Whitney 
Vice-Chair ..... Elaine Schaefer 
Treasurer ....... Bonnie Bowen 
Secretary ....... Kathryn Querry 
 
Members-at-Large 
Donna Benedict (Parliamentarian) 
Cecil Walker 
Hattie Walker 
Kevin McNamara 
Jeanne McCormack 

Editor’s Note: RVDC members are invited to submit 
comments and ideas for articles in this newsletter. 
Newsletter articles or photo submissions can be 
provided to the editor at any time. Publication is at the 
Editor’s discretion, and content may be edited. 
 

Send comments, articles, ideas, photos, questions to: 

POB 722, Rio Vista, CA 94571 

rvdemocraticclub@gmail.com 

Questions? Call: 707-374-5476 

Bonnie Bowen 

You’ve been thinking,  

“How can I help Democrats”? 

Here’s one opportunity!  

Volunteer to help staff our 

booth this year.  

Contact Gerry for details: 

(510) 507-4080   or  

swanmom82@sbcglobal.net 

mailto:rvdemocraticclub@gmail.com
swanmom82@sbcglobal.net
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Message From the Chair 

Hello Rio Vista Democrats, Friends and Neighbors. 

The official Mission/Purpose statement as written in the 

RVDC Bylaws can be read at the end of these remarks. 

However, as Chairperson of the Rio Vista Democratic Club, 

I feel the need to express the purpose of our club in everyday 

language aside from the “political-speak” that is often used 

in our government and politics today. I think that if our laws 

were written in simpler terms, our democracy might be 

stronger, allowing greater understanding of who we are as a 

nation and what we stand for.  
 

More simply put, our Club is here to: 

V Help connect members and community with the tools and energy of our greater associate 

Democratic body. 
 

With your support we can: 

V Help you have a voice and give us all a greater voice. 
 

Together we can: 

V Help each other get through hard times like these — times when you feel helpless to do 

anything about what’s going on in our country and the world. 
 

We are here to: 

V Help each other have a greater impact, positively affecting not only the Rio Vista area, but 

Solano County and beyond. 
 

We strive to help: 

V Our members be better informed and enable greater understanding of the issues that affect 

them as people and as responsible citizens. 

Mona Whitney, RVDC Chair 

 

From the RVDC Bylaws 

The purpose and/or mission of Rio Vista Democratic Club (RVDC) shall be to promote the goals and values 

of the Democratic Party in this area, and to encourage active and effective participation of local Democrats, 

build membership, and support voter registration.  
 

RVDC works with the California Democratic Party and the Solano County Democratic Central Committee 

(SCDCC) to elect Democrats to local, County, State, and Federal positions. The RVDC is chartered by and 

affiliated with the Solano County Democratic Central Committee and was duly chartered by the Central 

Committee on 7/01/2004. RVDC complies with the Bylaws of the Central Committee and the California 

Democratic Party, as they apply to fully-chartered local affiliates. 
 

View the complete RVDC Bylaws document on our website: http://www.riovistademocrats.com/, click the 

About Us tab, click RVDC Documents, click Bylaws. 
 

  

http://www.riovistademocrats.com/files/5415/3670/6923/Bylaws_of_the_Rio_Vista_Democratic_Club-March2018.pdf


 

RVDC Newsletter – September 2019 Page 3 of 10 

Supervisor Skip Thomson Endorses David C. Isom 
 

Supervisor Skip Thomson (on the left), will not seek reelection to 

the Solano County Board of Supervisors. Skip has endorsed 

David C. Isom, the Senior Pastor of the St. Stephen CME Church 

and the President of the Fairfield-Suisun Unified School District's 

Governing Board, who is running to fill the seat that Skip is 

vacating. Pastor Isom has a long history of community service 

and has shown his care and concern for our community in 

tangible ways, which he knows can be continued on a larger scale 

when he is elected to serve the citizens Solano County 

supervisorial District 5, and the community at large. 

Pastor Isom is people focused and has served on the Fairfield-Suisun Unified School District's 

Governing Board since 2010. He has a Masters in Governance and is an expert in Family Violence 

Prevention, having earned a Doctorate from the San Francisco Theological Seminary (San Anselmo) 

in May 2018. 

Some of the issues he plans to address are homelessness, affordable housing, family violence 

prevention and victim services, county staffing, senior housing, water issues, access and barriers to 

services and other social concerns within Solano County. You can follow him on Twitter 

@davidcisom on Facebook – David C Isom or view additional information about his campaign on 

www.davidcisom.com. 

 

It’s 2020 or Bust! 

Twelve Democratic Senate seats and 21 Republican seats are up for re-election in 2020. Democrats 

need to win three US Senate seats in the 2020 elections to have the majority if a Democrat wins the 

White House. Democrats must win four Senate seats if there is a Republican Vice President. 

If Democrats win the Presidency in 2020, but not the Senate, a Republican Senate will block just 

about everything Democrats are hoping to accomplish. A disappointing first two years are very likely 

to result in the typical scenario that the party in the White House loses Congressional seats in mid-

term elections. There are currently 12 Democrats and 22 Republican Senate seats that will be up for 

re-election in 2022. Therefore, even if we win the Presidency but Democrats don’t win the Senate in 

2020, it may be a very long time before any semblance of an equitable democracy is restored.  

!! VOTE !! 

Voter registration and turnout will be critical! Spread the word and help people understand they can 

register on-line, and vote by mail. (See page 7 for more information and websites.) 

 

 
  

http://www.davidcisom.com/
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LETTERS TO THE EDITORé 

 

“We the People” Time to Rise Up! 
 

Submitted By: Gerry Swan 

 

The swaggering game show host in a red baseball cap is now the 

President. He shouted platitudes like “Build a wall” “Little 

Marcos” “Lock her up”. Then clever as a shifty fox he said elect me and I will “Make America Great 

Again.”  

In America’s rust belt and southern coal fields folks were suffering. Unable to find work with wages 

sufficient to support themselves and their families, the bizarre candidate’s lies, indecent actions, and 

divisive chants became an irresistible aphrodisiac. Clever as a shifty fairytale fox, the millionaire 

zeroed in on their plight. He told them he alone could solve their problems.  

The blond headed pouty lipped candidate used pep-rally tactics to stir pent up fear and emotions. His 

manipulative shouts whipped his followers into gleeful hope and sustained fear of the “other.” He 

accused illegal aliens of rape and draining public resources. He identified the “swamp” as the cause 

of all problems including loss of rust belt jobs and closure of Appalachian coal mines. He topped off 

his fear with the notion environmental protection was a major cause of job loss woes. 

While the “me first” and “let’s make a deal at all costs” millionaire was unable to articulate solutions 

to complex problems, his bombastic rallies were sufficient to mobilize a suffering minority hungry 

for change.  

The voting American majority awoke to shocking news on November 9, 2016. A combination of 

clever manipulation of votes in states necessary to win the Electoral College, false news fear 

mongering no doubt spread with the help of Russian twitters and tweets, and the unhappiness of a 

distressed minority of voters allowed the shouting-man who is unable to tell the truth to do the 

unthinkable. He captured the presidency.   

Yet “We, the People” in the majority are neither hopeless nor helpless. Our Constitution and Bill of 

Rights stand strong and call to us for protection. I say we stand together; stay involved; continue to 

register qualified voters; be aware of attempts to manipulate and circumvent the law; be vigilant to 

protect women’s rights and health care; write letters; make phone calls.  

And when we win the White House we will not abandon our brothers and sisters in the country’s coal 

fields and rust belt. We will work toward a fair America for all Americans. We in the majority need 

to remain constant and vigilant; we must rise up like the true Americans we are. We must assure the 

2020 election is fair, valid, and free of foreign interference and intervention. We must fight 

fearmongering with truth. We must become like an army of Constitutional protectors willing to 

defend and fight for the American dream and real American values. We must do all we can to support 

the Democratic Nominee in 2020. 

 

FACTOID: In August 2019, the Washington Post’s tracking of Trump’s lies and misleading 

statements to Americans since he took office surpassed 12,000. You can see details here: 
https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/politics/trump-claims-database/   

https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/politics/trump-claims-database/
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Checkmate! 
Submitted By: Nina Foran Gee 

 

In 1933, the year I was born, my father wrote a prescient editorial in his Orange County, California 

newspaper, The Westminster Gazette: 

 

éThe Silver Shirts in this country claim to have a membership of one million. 

That it is not receiving the attention it deserves is due to the same psychology that 

prevailed in Germany during the early days of Hitler. There, as here, the whole 

procedure seemed so fantastic that no one could conceive of its eventual success. 

Germans now admit that had they taken Hitler seriously, earlier in his career, he could 

have been easily checkmated. That he was dangerous was not realized until it was too 

late. The pogroms of the middle ages have been reenacted in one modern civilized 

nation and this very fact proves it can happen in this country. 

 

Today, I catch my breath reading this editorial written 86 years ago and watching our news on 

television. Should I turn off the stories of refuge children held in detention camps and at our border 

with Mexico--even dying!  Should I hear our president mock the legislative process in Congress, call 

our elected officials derisive names and label news he doesn’t like as fake?  Should I continue to 

listen to a man at the helm of our ship of state a man who seems ignorant of our history and 

Constitution, who disdains manners and protocol, who lies to his people? 

 

What should I do? 

I will keep faith with our democratic government processes, seek common goals with people 

worldwide, and work to elect a new president for our country. 
 

 

 

And now today… 
Submitted By: Marlene Sorenson 

 

I'm an elderly woman who was a young girl during WWII, when there were only the radio, 

newspapers and movie news reels for local and international information. 

 

We kids in the neighborhood were allowed to walk to the movie theater in Willow Glen, then a new 

section of San Jose, CA, every Saturday afternoon, weather permitting. That's when we were all 

exposed to the fascinating picture reports of the war in Europe, including performances of Hitler and 

Mussolini, ranting at rallies of what must have been thousands of followers. Tho' the oral languages 

were unintelligible to us, the body languages were vividly and clearly understood, even by pre-

teenagers.  

 

Now, when I accidentally happen on a TV video of Trump ranting at his rallies, I'm reminded of the 

Saturday news reels of all those years ago! Although I'm deaf and rely on closed captioning, I still get 

lots of info from body language and it ain't pretty!  
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USE AND EFFECT OF GLYPHOSATE (ROUND UP) ON THE 

ENVIRONMENT 

Submitted By: Karen Bryant-Rogers 

 

This data is provided as an informational overview to give questioning 

individuals facts surrounding the glyphosate question. References and 

websites have been provided to encourage individual investigation. 

 

× Recently, the WHO (World Health Organization) International Agency for Research on Cancer 

published a conclusion that glyphosate “is probably carcinogenic to humans.” WHO has also 

produced a “Statement of Concerns” directed to scientists, physicians, and regulatory officials 

around the world. 

 

× On February 10, 2019, The Publication NEO (New Eastern Outlook) author, F. William Engdahl 

https://journal-neo.org/2019/02/26/new-studies-confirm-dangers-of-glyphosate/ 

quoted the scientific journal Mutation Research study that concludes exposure to GBH 

(glyphosate based herbicides) puts humans at a 41% greater risk of NHL (Non-Hodgkin 

Lymphoma). 

 

× On March 12, 2019 HEAL (Health & Environmental Alliance) cited the Ramazzi Institute Pilot 

study confirming health concerns about glyphosate-based herbicides.  

https://www.env-health.org/new-scientific-study-confirms-health-concerns-about-glyphosate-

based-herbicides/ 

 

× June 23, 2009, issue of Scientific American gave grave reasons why glyphosate should be 

removed from use on, around, and seeded with human foods, as well as plants for weed control. 

Even glyphosate’s inert ingredient polyethoxylated tallowamine, or POEA, was found to be 

deadly to human embryotic cells. By Crystal Gammon, Environmental Health News on June 23, 

2009. 

 

× California Public Agencies have begun the process of reviewing and banning the use of 

glyphosate in their municipalities. https://www.mercurynews.com/2019/07/19/east-bay-park-

district-joins-growing-list-of-public-agencies-banning-roundup/ 

 

× California's proposed No Significant Risk Level is 1.1 milligrams (1 mg is 

approximately equal to 0.0002 tsps) of glyphosate daily for an adult weighing 70 

kilograms, or 154 pounds. The EPA's safe level, or Reference Dose, is 2 

milligrams per kilogram of body weight, which for that same adult would be 140 

milligrams (0.028 tsps) a day – 127 times the level proposed by California. 

https://www.ewg.org/research/California-proposals.  

 

  

https://journal-neo.org/author/william-engdahl/
https://journal-neo.org/author/william-engdahl/
https://journal-neo.org/2019/02/26/new-studies-confirm-dangers-of-glyphosate/
https://www.scientificamerican.com/author/crystal-gammon/
https://www.scientificamerican.com/author/environmental-health-news/
https://www.mercurynews.com/2019/07/19/east-bay-park-district-joins-growing-list-of-public-agencies-banning-roundup/
https://www.mercurynews.com/2019/07/19/east-bay-park-district-joins-growing-list-of-public-agencies-banning-roundup/
https://www.ewg.org/research/California-proposals
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Be Ready to Vote in 2020 
 

 
 

Here are the age limit rules for youths registering and/or pre-

registering to vote. You may go to https://www.usa.gov/voter-registration-age-requirements for 

clarification. 

V 17 year olds may register and vote in primary elections if they turn 18 before the next 

general election. 

V Be at least 18 years of age on the day of the general election to be eligible to vote. 
 

ARE YOU REGISTERED?  
ü To confirm your voter registration status visit: voterstatus.sos.ca.gov 

ü To register on-line, visit this website: https://www.sos.ca.gov/elections/voter-registration/ 
 

DO YOU NEED TO RE-REGISTER? You need to re-register if: 

ü You have changed your name 

ü You have moved recently 

ü You have not voted in the last 4 years 

ü You have changed your political party 
 

WHERE IS THE CLOSEST POLLING PLACE TO VOTE?  

Download VOTE CALIFORNIA app on your smartphone or tablet to find your precinct. 

Or visit: http://www.solanocounty.com/depts/rov/sample_ballot_polling_place_lookup.asp 

If you have any questions about how to vote, or how to register to vote, you can contact the office of 

the Secretary of State by calling toll free 1-800-345-VOTE (8683).  

To obtain contact information for your local county elections officials, visit the Secretary of State 

website at: www.sos.ca.gov/county-elections-offices. 

 

 
Get full info on the Secretary of State web site: 

Presidential Primary Election - March 3, 2020 | California Secretary of State  

 
Here is info from the Solano Registrar of Voters re the 3/3/2020 Primary  

http://www.solanocounty.com/civicax/filebank/blobdload.aspx?blobid=29866 
 

  

https://www.usa.gov/voter-registration-age-requirements
http://voterstatus.sos.ca.gov/
https://www.sos.ca.gov/elections/voter-registration/
http://www.solanocounty.com/depts/rov/sample_ballot_polling_place_lookup.asp
http://www.sos.ca.gov/county-elections-offices
https://www.sos.ca.gov/elections/upcoming-elections/presidential-primary-election-march-3-2020/
http://www.solanocounty.com/civicax/filebank/blobdload.aspx?blobid=29866
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Actions (Should) Speak Louder Than Words 

(Republicans REALLY want to cut Medicare and Social Security) 
 

Submitted by: Kathryn Querry 
 

Democrats gave us Social Security (1935 – Franklin D. Roosevelt), and Medicare (1965 – Lyndon 

Johnson). Obamacare began in 2014, providing healthcare to over 20 million previously uncovered 

Americans, free comprehensive annual checkups for everyone, and coverage for pre-existing 

conditions, along with many more important protections. 

Nearly since the inception of each of these programs that millions of Americans depend on, 

Republicans have pursued the same repetitive playbook to undermine them: 

1. Push for tax cuts for the wealthy by claiming working and middle class families will benefit. 

2. Claim the tax cuts will pay for themselves, discounting concerns about the deficit. 

3. Claim that deep cuts to Social Security, Medicare and Medicaid are necessary to balance the 

budget (because, what a surprise, the tax cuts did not pay for themselves). 

Do you know people who keep falling for this shell game? Any chance some of them are the same 

people who depend on Social Security, Medicare, or both? Ask this relative or neighbor to think 

about what they would do without these benefits. 

Republican words on the campaign trail are always that they will protect Social Security and 

Medicare. However, Republican actions have proven time and again, for more than 80 years, that 

their goal is a massive redistribution of wealth from the working and middle classes to the rich.  

On the other hand, Democrats keep proving by their actions that wealth redistribution can go in the 

opposite direction and improve all our lives. Consider explaining this to your relative or neighbor 

who may not see the Republican shell game for what it is. Respectfully ask them how important these 

services are to them personally, and to their loved ones.  

You can also explain that they can remain a registered Republican (or whatever), but on November 3, 

2020, they can vote for the Democrat. Actions speak louder than words.  
 

Speaking of Social Security, our US Congressman, John Garamendi, has introduced H.R. 1553, the Fair 

COLA for Seniors Act to change the way cost-of-living adjustments (COLAs) in Social Security are 

calculated. From 1982 to 2011, Consumer Price Index for the Elderly (CPI-E) rose at an annual average rate 

of 3.1 percent, compared with 2.9 percent for the methods that are currently used; we can do better. 

Specifically, this bill would require Social Security to use the CPI-E as a new model to calculate a fairer 

cost of living adjustment (COLA) for seniors. The bill would increase benefits and ensure that cost of living 

adjustments in Social Security reflect the real rising costs for seniors and disabled Americans. 
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https://iqconnect.lmhostediq.com/iqextranet/iqClickTrk.aspx?&cid=CA03JG&crop=15474.9860214.5191345.21135659&report_id=&redirect=https%3a%2f%2fwww.congress.gov%2fbill%2f116th-congress%2fhouse-bill%2f1553&redir_log=3969357123401
https://iqconnect.lmhostediq.com/iqextranet/iqClickTrk.aspx?&cid=CA03JG&crop=15474.9860214.5191345.21135659&report_id=&redirect=https%3a%2f%2fwww.congress.gov%2fbill%2f116th-congress%2fhouse-bill%2f1553&redir_log=3969357123401
https://iqconnect.lmhostediq.com/iqextranet/iqClickTrk.aspx?&cid=CA03JG&crop=15474.9860214.5191345.21135659&report_id=&redirect=https%3a%2f%2fwww.bls.gov%2fopub%2fted%2f2012%2fted_20120302_data.htm&redir_log=79526640673352
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In Memory of… 

James “Jim” Samuel Cousland 

Jim passed on April 27, 2019. He was a long-time member of the Rio Vista Democratic Club, serving 

on the Board most recently as Chairman. Even after his health caused him to leave that position, he 

remained very active in the RVDC. 

He is survived by his wife, Nancy, who also served on the RVDC Board. 

Both Jim and Nancy volunteered in many Rio Vista activities. 

Jim was remembered by US 

Congressman John Garamendi. 

Congressman Garamendi spoke 

with great appreciation of Jim’s 

friendship and dedication to 

Democratic values over the 

years. He presented Nancy 

Cousland with a commemorative 

plaque in front of an overflow 

crowd at the Trilogy Vista Club 

on June 17. 

Jim originally became involved in politics while serving in UAW 

positions. He has been active in progressive causes ever since.  

 
Samson Henry (Sam) Lee 

 

Rio Vista Democratic Club member Sam Lee, made his Transition on 

July 4, 2019, after a brave fight against Alzheimer's Dementia. Sam 

was 81. Sam and Pauline were strong supporters of Democratic 

values and aggressive participants in Rio Vista Democratic Club 

events and activities. They worked tirelessly during the Obama 

Presidential Campaign and participated in many club events. You 

may have seen them as they jointly helped staff the RVDC annual 

Bass Festival booth. Pauline served as the club Treasurer and was an 

executive committee member for several years. 

Sam was born and raised in Washington, D.C. He enlisted in the US 

Navy in 1956 and retired in 1976. During the Vietnam War, he served in Danang Vietnam 1965-

1966. Following his military retirement he worked for the U.S. Department of the Army at Fort Myer, 

until his civil service retirement in 1995. It was following retirement that Sam and Pauline moved to 

Trilogy and joined the Rio Vista Democratic Club.  

Sam was a music lover who, for a time, performed with the Washington, D.C. - based group, “The 

Rainbows.” He enjoyed performing at Oldies and Doo Wop shows in D.C., Maryland, New Jersey, 

Philadelphia, and at Trilogy. Sam had a beautiful voice and was a local star at a Trilogy Doo Wop 

event a few years in the past.  
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Rio Vista Democratic Club 

P.O. Box 722 

Rio Vista, CA 94571 

 

Phone: 707-374-5476 

Website: http://www.riovistademocrats.com/ 

Email: rvdemocraticclub@gmail.com 

Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/groups/riovistademocrats/ 

 

Our Democratic Leaders 
 

Representative Website 

Dianne Feinstein 

US Senator, California 

https://www.feinstein.senate.gov/public/ 

Kamala Harris 

US Senator, California 

https://www.harris.senate.gov/ 

John Garamendi 

US Representative, CA 3rd Congressional District 

https://garamendi.house.gov/ 

Bill Dodd 

CA Senator, 3rd District 

http://sd03.senate.ca.gov/ 

Jim Frazier 

CA Assemblyman, District 11 

https://a11.asmdc.org/ 

Skip Thomson 

Solano County Supervisor (District 5) 

https://www.solanocounty.com/depts/bos/members/thomson.asp 

Gavin Newsom 

CA Governor 

https://www.gov.ca.gov/ 

Eleni Kounalakis 

CA Lt Governor 

https://ltg.ca.gov/ 

 

 

The Rio Vista Democratic Club (RVDC) holds general meetings at least four 

times per year. These meetings are open to all RVDC members and area 

Democrats, as well as anyone seriously considering changing their voter 

registration to Democrat. Dates and times are based on availability of 

speakers, facilities and funds. 
 

The RVDC Board meets monthly, or as needed. 

 

 

http://www.riovistademocrats.com/
mailto:rvdemocraticclub@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/groups/riovistademocrats/
https://www.feinstein.senate.gov/public/
https://www.harris.senate.gov/
https://garamendi.house.gov/
http://sd03.senate.ca.gov/
https://a11.asmdc.org/
https://www.solanocounty.com/depts/bos/members/thomson.asp
https://www.gov.ca.gov/
https://ltg.ca.gov/

